

43rd PARLIAMENT, 2nd SESSION

Standing Committee on Justice and Human Rights

EVIDENCE

NUMBER 038

Tuesday, June 8, 2021

Chair: Ms. Igra Khalid

Standing Committee on Justice and Human Rights

Tuesday, June 8, 2021

• (1105)

[English]

The Chair: I call this meeting to order. Welcome to meeting number 38 of the House of Commons Standing Committee on Justice and Human Rights.

Today we have MP Alice Wong, who's replacing Mr. Moore for the first hour.

Welcome, Ms. Wong. It's great to have you on our committee today.

As members know, we'll be continuing our study on the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights.

We welcome our witnesses who are here today. As a note for the witnesses, interpretation services are available with the globe icon at the bottom of your screen. Please select the language that you would like to listen to. You can speak in either official language.

Before we go to our witnesses today, we would like to pass the operational budget for these hearings. The budget, which was distributed to all members yesterday, is in the amount of \$2,550. It will serve to pay for our expenses for this current study.

Do I have the approval of everyone?

Some hon. members: Agreed.

The Chair: Wonderful. Thank you, everyone.

I know we're still waiting for Mr. Niemi from the Center for Research-Action on Race Relations, but we have present today, Kids with Incarcerated Parents Canada, represented by Jessica Reid, who is the executive director of programming and research. We also have the Canadian Bar Association, represented by Jody Berkes, who is chair of the criminal justice section.

I keep time for everyone, for the witnesses and for members. I have a one-minute card and a 30-second card that will allow you to track yourselves with your opening statements, as well as your questioning.

With that, we'll go to Jessica Reid for five minutes for opening remarks before we carry on.

Please go ahead. Your time starts now.

Ms. Jessica Reid (Executive Director of Programs and Research, Kids with Incarcerated Parents (KIP) Canada): Good morning, Madam Chair and committee.

I would like to thank you for the opportunity to speak about the importance of including children with incarcerated parents in the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights and to provide recommendations to protect their rights, support healing and ultimately help break the cycle of intergenerational trauma and criminality. After witnessing the devastating impact of parental incarceration as an educator, 10 years ago I developed KIP Canada. Currently, we are one of the only organizations in this country that specifically provide support for children who've been affected by their parents' involvement in the justice system. As a practitioner, educator and researcher, I've seen the desperate need for policy changes to better support the over 370,000 innocent children who are affected in Canada.

For decades, children of incarcerated parents have been referred to as the invisible and forgotten victims. Despite the ripple effects of parental criminality on children's well-being, economic security and developmental outcomes, these children have yet to be recognized and supported as victims of crime in Canada. However, these effects are consistent with the bill's definition of a victim.

First, we must recognize and acknowledge that parental criminality often occurs in the context of intergenerational trauma and systematic oppression, where marginalized children are disproportionately impacted and are exposed to mental health and substance-use concerns, poverty and other adverse childhood experiences that only exacerbate the effects on their well-being. Parental criminality has consistently resulted in children enduring emotional harm, stigma and isolation.

Researchers have found that one in five children are present at their parent's arrest. In many cases, children witness weapons being drawn at their parents and their homes being raided. Due to the nature of this trauma, children often experience post-traumatic stress symptoms, separation anxiety and even developmental regression. Moreover, children grieve the loss of their parents, as they have difficulty maintaining contact during incarceration because of the financial, geographic and policy barriers that currently exist.

Scholars have now identified parental incarceration as an adverse childhood experience due to the lifelong impact it has on development and well-being. Specifically, research has shown that children who are separated from an incarcerated parent before the age of 18 years old have an elevated risk of mental health concerns, physical illnesses and negative developmental outcomes throughout life. Without support, it is estimated that children with incarcerated parents are four to seven times more likely to come into conflict with the law. These highlight the importance of recognizing children impacted by parental incarceration as victims in the bill and providing effective support to mitigate their effects.

Consistent with research, our programs and supports at KIP Canada have demonstrated the impact of providing early intervention and support for the unique needs of children affected by parental incarceration in Canada that are guided by their voices and based on trauma-informed, strength-based and anti-oppressive practices. In particular, counselling, after-school and mentoring programs, peer support groups and family visits have been effective in supporting children and youth at all phases of the justice system. Overall, these supports have been instrumental in enhancing their well-being, developing protective factors, and yielding positive outcomes while reducing the cycle of intergenerational criminality.

Based on research, practice, the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child, and our youth advisory, we have five recommendations.

One, include the children of incarcerated parents in the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights.

Two, consider the best interests of children of incarcerated parents, as they identify them to be, at all phases of the justice system.

Three, amend policy to reduce barriers and enable children to maintain contact with their parents, such as by lowering age restrictions.

Four, invest in early interventions tailored to the unique needs of children of incarcerated parents.

Five, improve communication and collaboration between the justice, child welfare, education and mental health systems to increase access to wraparound support for children and families.

In Canada, every child's life and trauma should matter, yet children of incarcerated parents remain the forgotten victims. It's time for us to recognize the significance of the trauma associated with parental criminality and effectively respond by including these victims in this bill and providing the support they deserve. This proactive response would help to address the effects of intergenerational trauma, reduce systematic barriers and support the healing for the invisible victims, while being one of the most effective crime prevention strategies that our country can invest in.

Thank you.

● (1110)

The Chair: Thank you very much, Ms. Reid.

We'll now go to the Canadian Bar Association for five minutes.

Mr. Berkes, please go ahead.

Mr. Jody Berkes (Chair, Criminal Justice Section, The Canadian Bar Association): Good morning, Madam Chair and honourable members of the committee.

My name is Jody Berkes, and I am chair of the Canadian Bar Association's criminal justice section.

I join you today from the traditional territory of the Wendat, the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation and the Métis Nation. This land is covered by the Dish With One Spoon treaty.

Thank you for inviting the CBA to participate in the committee's study of the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights, which I will refer to as the CVBR. One of the things that the CBA's criminal justice section prides itself on is that its members come from both the Crown and defence bars. As such, we can bring a unique, comprehensive perspective to how legislation is implemented in the criminal justice system.

[Translation]

The Canadian Bar Association, the CBA, is a national association representing 36,000 jurists across Canada. The CBA's primary objective is to improve the law and the administration of justice, which is why we are here this morning on behalf of our Criminal Justice Section.

[English]

Although the CVBR uses the term "victim", the CBA prefers to use the neutral term "complainant" prior to any finding of guilt. Therefore, when discussing the pretrial and trial process, I will use the term "complainant". I will use the term "victim" when discussing sentencing and post-sentencing issues.

• (1115)

The section supports, as a general proposition, increasing resources to allow complainants to receive independent legal advice on the criminal justice process. Independent legal advice assists proper functioning of the criminal justice process by respecting the Crown's role as an independent minister of justice and not as an advocate for the complainant, as well as the court's role as an adjudicator rather than as a party that assists the participants in understanding and navigating the legal system.

Additionally, the section supports complainants being provided information with respect to all areas outlined in sections 6 through 8 of the CVBR, with the caveat that confidentiality is needed while criminal investigations are ongoing. Similarly, the section supports sections 9 through 13 of the CVBR regarding complainant protection. For the most part, these were already dealt with through the sections of the Criminal Code regarding bail, obstruction of justice offences, publication bans, third party records applications and testimony accommodations such as screens, remote testimony and the use of support persons while giving testimony.

On the other hand, the section is concerned about expanding the role for complainants in criminal prosecutions, which can result in the creation of unreasonable expectations or conflicts between Crown prosecutors and complainants. For example, section 14 of the CVBR states, "Every victim has the right to convey their views about decisions to be made by appropriate authorities in the criminal justice system that affect the victim's rights under this Act and to have those views considered."

The Crown's legal and ethical obligation is not to secure a conviction but to ensure that all relevant facts are placed before judge and jury so that justice may be done. Therefore, the Crown must be allowed unfettered discretion in choosing how to prosecute offences. Similarly, decisions on whether to continue or to withdraw prosecutions must remain within the Crown's discretion. While it is appropriate to solicit a complainant's views on procedural issues and in determining whether to continue a prosecution, the Crown cannot be bound by those wishes. This operates the same way regardless of whether the complainant's desire is to continue or to withdraw a prosecution.

The section acknowledges that the CVBR requires the Crown to discuss and inform complainants about trial applications. However, we voiced concern about the amendments to the Criminal Code in Bill C-51, which granted standing to complainants for certain trial applications in sexual assault prosecutions. The addition of a third party with a right to make submissions about the law is problematic for two reasons. One, it has the potential to create friction between the Crown—the party in charge of prosecuting offences—and the complainant, who would likely be the main Crown witness. Two, it has the potential to complicate and lengthen pretrial applications as well as to cause mistrials, which squander judicial resources.

In summary, the CBA criminal justice section welcomes additional resources to support providing complainants with information and assistance in the criminal process. On the other hand, we suggest that prosecution decisions, including responding to legal arguments, be left in the capable hands of Crown prosecutors.

Madam Chair, I know I am out of time but I hope you can indulge me for a few more seconds. This is my third appearance before this committee, and I want to thank you for the opportunity. I have found your questions thoughtful and engaging, and I wish every Canadian had the opportunity to experience their democracy in this way.

Last, I want to thank each and every member of the committee staff and technical support. All of you exemplify the highest standards of professionalism.

Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you very much for that, Mr. Berkes. You didn't go too much over time, and I appreciate that.

I've just been notified that the Center for Research-Action on Race Relations, represented by Mr. Niemi, will not be able to make it to the committee today. Mr. Niemi has offered to send in his speaking notes. Now, if members agree, we can append those to today's evidence.

I'll see a thumbs-up if that's okay with members.

That's great. Thank you, everyone, for your understanding and your co-operation.

Now we'll go into our first round of questions. I believe we are starting with Mr. Lewis this morning, for six minutes.

Go ahead, Mr. Lewis.

Mr. Chris Lewis (Essex, CPC): Thank you very much, Madam Chair

Thank you to both the witnesses. It was incredible testimony once again. The testimony and the witnesses who come to our committee never cease to amaze me. Thank you both.

My first two questions, through you, Madam Chair, are for Mr. Berkes.

Some provinces provide legal advice to victims of sexual assault. Do you believe the Victims Bill of Rights should include specific rights for victims of certain kinds of offences, such as sexual assault?

Mr. Jody Berkes: I think more information is better. All participants in the justice system should receive comprehensive information about their rights and responsibilities, regardless of what offence they either face or are involved in as complainants.

I don't know if we need to single out any specific offences in the Victims Bill of Rights. I know that certain funding should be prioritized to deal with offences that are particularly difficult in nature, are complicated for complainants and have historically been gendered.

To answer your question, no, I don't think we need to specifically designate that. I think the decision can be made when creating priorities for funding and resourcing for complainants in criminal offences.

Thank you.

Mr. Chris Lewis: Thank you for the answer. Again through you, Madam Chair, to Mr. Berkes, I have a follow-up to that.

Should a right to counsel for victims in certain cases be integrated into the Victims Bill of Rights? If so, how would you see that operating?

Mr. Jody Berkes: I might be able to respond to that.

Certainly, any complainant in any criminal matter always has the right to retain counsel. There is no restriction on that. The question boils down to who is going to pay for that service.

Though I am a criminal defence lawyer, I often provide independent legal advice to complainants in various matters, such as financial crimes, domestic crimes and various other offences. I provide them with comprehensive information on what their rights and responsibilities are. I find that it assists them very much in understanding these systems, which can be confusing, overwhelming and sometimes scary, for both complainants and defendants.

I think your question focuses in on who is going to pay for that. If we give a right to that, then that right has to be funded. Is that going to be funded at the federal level or the provincial level? At this time, there are various provinces that fund clinics. I, for one, and on behalf of the CBA, welcome additional funding.

I don't know if you have to give a specific right to counsel, since that right already exists and no one is looking to take that away.

Thank you very much.

• (1120)

Mr. Chris Lewis: Thank you, Mr. Berkes.

Again, through you, Madam Chair, this is going to be for Ms. Reid or Mr. Berkes. I would like to get Ms. Reid's opinion on this question, please.

It is important that victims across Canada are able to assert their rights, no matter where they live.

I'll open this question again to either one of the panel members. Do you have any feedback or suggestions on the ability of victims to assert their rights based on where they live or their identity?

Mr. Jody Berkes: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'll just give some brief remarks.

I think a pan-Canadian strategy.... The role of the federal government, as with all justice issues, is to sit down and develop best practices to ensure that comprehensive information is being provided to complainants throughout the country and that a complainant's information is not compromised depending on where he or she lives or what his or her background is. It should be available in as many languages as we can translate it into. A model can be put out by the federal Department of Justice and then disseminated with best practices.

Thank you.

Mr. Chris Lewis: Is there a need for greater outreach to tailor programs and policies to better meet the needs of victims in specific communities?

That is for Ms. Reid.

Ms. Jessica Reid: I absolutely believe that we need to be investing in diverse outreach strategies, so that we can connect supports and resources for all victims, however one defines victims, and to be inclusive, so that we can help to connect them to the supports needed.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin (Rivière-du-Nord, BQ): I have a point of order, Madam Chair.

There was no interpretation during Ms. Reid's testimony because the sound quality was poor.

[English]

The Chair: Thank you for that, Mr. Fortin.

Mr. Clerk, are we having any challenges with the sound or the interpretation?

The Clerk of the Committee (Mr. Marc-Olivier Girard): Yes, actually. I will be conferring with the technician, but yes, the sound from this witness is very low and difficult. I will ask the technician to get in touch with her.

The Chair: Perhaps we can first try again.

Ms. Reid, please repeat your answer, speaking very loudly and clearly. I'm sure there's a boom on your headset. Try again, please.

Ms. Jessica Reid: I think we need to invest in diverse outreach strategies, so that we can connect and be more inclusive with all victims in order to help connect them to the supports needed.

The Chair: Was that okay, Mr. Fortin? I heard the interpretation coming through that time.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: I don't think the sound is very good.

Does Ms. Reid have a headset with a microphone? I don't know where her microphone is, but that would help us hear her more clearly.

[English]

The Chair: Yes, so the technician—

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: The sound is bad even when you listen to the floor channel. I think Ms. Reid's remarks are interesting and important, but we can't hear them very clearly, and the interpreter is finding it hard to do her job.

• (1125)

[English]

The Chair: I understand. The technician will be getting in touch with Ms. Reid.

Next I have Mr. Maloney.

Mr. Maloney, do you have specific questions for Ms. Reid to start off with?

Mr. James Maloney (Etobicoke—Lakeshore, Lib.): I do, yes.

Hon. Kerry-Lynne Findlay (South Surrey—White Rock, CPC): On a point of order, Madam Chair, Ms. Reid should put her boom up a little higher. It's quite low. Maybe that'll help.

The Chair: That's an excellent suggestion, Madam Findlay.

Ms. Reid, do you want to try a sound test? Speak as loud as you can.

Ms. Jessica Reid: Is that better?

The Chair: I think we're going to hand you off to the experts, who are better at this than we are. Maybe one of our technicians can call you.

We'll suspend for two minutes while we figure this out.

Don't go too far, folks.

• (1125)	(D)	
()	(Pause)	

• (1130)

The Chair: I call this meeting back to order.

We are now going into a round of questions by Mr. Maloney, for six minutes.

Mr. Maloney, go ahead.

Mr. James Maloney: Thank you, Madam. I have just started my

First of all, I thank both witnesses.

Mr. Berkes, I was starting to think you were a committee member and not a witness, as you've been here so frequently. I say that kiddingly, of course, but really as an expression of gratitude because your evidence every time, and today is no exception, has been very helpful. Thank you for that. I know how hard it is to give up time to do this.

Ms. Reid, thank you for coming today and for being the champion of an issue that is, to say the least, incredibly challenging. You are a lone voice on an issue that doesn't get a lot of support, but it's gaining more momentum thanks to you.

Other members of the committee might not know this, but Ms. Reid, as part of her effort to try to raise awareness on this, has prior to the pandemic made an annual pilgrimage to Ottawa from Toronto, which doesn't sound that impressive until you learn that she did it on foot. She did it several years in a row to try to raise awareness and raise money for the issue. Thank you for everything you're doing. It has been challenging.

One of the reasons it's challenging is that we're talking about victims and their rights. People automatically associate victims with people who have been the victim of a crime, but "victim" has a broader definition. If you look at the definition of "victim" in this legislation, in my view—and you don't have to convince me—it should also include the children of people who have committed crimes. That's why you are here today.

The problem with that is it automatically has a negative connotation, because somehow you're on the wrong side of an issue, and I understand that. When we talk about giving special rights to special crimes, for example, and other related things, to me that focuses on the crime and not the people, and it's the people we need to focus on. That's what you are doing with your cause.

What do you have to say to the people who say we shouldn't be even talking about families of people who have committed crimes as part of this discussion?

• (1135)

Ms. Jessica Reid: I hear you. Including children of incarcerated parents or those who have parents who come into conflict with the law is not to take away from those who are direct victims, but actually to understand and to be more encompassing in terms of the label of "victim" and how it's defined in this bill. By recognizing the impact that it has on the children, we will actually strengthen and help to reduce crime in the future. That will help the healing that does exist and needs to occur, so that we can change the statistics that currently are plaguing our country.

Mr. James Maloney: That's good. Thank you.

One of the big issues we face is to try to do exactly what you just said, and that's to stop repeat offenders and try to stop things at the source. In my opinion, this would be a good example of that.

Mr. Berkes, I'm curious to know what you think of the idea of including this group of people within the definition of "victim" in the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights.

Mr. Jody Berkes: Madam Chair, generally speaking, my comments are less related to overall concepts and more to the functionality, but in terms of the question that has been asked, it's a really important one.

At the end of the day, my personal view, which I'll insert here, is that everyone involved in the criminal justice system, from the judge down to the jurors down to the alleged victims down to the defendants, is a human being. Government needs to understand the toll that the system takes on all the parties: judges, jurors, Crown prosecutors, defence lawyers, complainants and defendants. I am all for trying to assist whomever is involved in the system with the type of supports that will help them recover from whatever trauma they faced as a result of the alleged offence: the defendants from the trauma they faced that caused them to commit the offence, and the jurors and people who work in the system who have to observe the aftermaths of the offence.

To answer the question directly, yes, I would support expanding supports by including children of defendants as victims.

Mr. James Maloney: Thank you.

I think it's important, too, because one of the aspects of the word "victim" in this context is innocence, whether it's stated or implied. I think the children of the people we're talking about are clearly in that category.

To go back to you, Ms. Reid, much of the time you're dealing with children of single parents. Can you explain the greater impact it has when you're dealing with a child whose only parent has been incarcerated—a child who is completely innocent and has played no part in the crime whatsoever?

Ms. Jessica Reid: In terms of children whose parents are involved in the justice system, for many children sometimes both parents are, so they end up in foster care, which also magnifies the effect, but even in a single-parent household they experience financial strain in the home, so there's a lot of emotional stress that children have to face and go through.

Many of them are living in communities where there are limited resources to support them as they navigate the challenges in our systems: formal education systems, our health care system and our justice system. It's so important to recognize the ripple effects that this has on the children and on the family as a whole. By recognizing the impact that it has and by connecting them to resources, we can actually help to break that cycle, which is so very important.

(1140)

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Maloney.

We'll now go to Mr. Fortin for six minutes.

Please go ahead, sir.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Thanks to Ms. Reid and Mr. Berkes for being here this morning.

Mr. Berkes, it's true that we see you often, but it's always a pleasure to have you.

Ms. Reid, I didn't realize what a trekker you were. I was very impressed to learn that you have walked from Toronto to Ottawa several times.

Ms. Reid, I'm also impressed by the fact that you work on the issue of children with incarcerated parents. That's not an easy subject, and I was moved when I learned that because I believe our justice system often forgets these people.

That being said, kids with incarcerated parents are one thing, but I'd also like you to tell us about the parents of incarcerated children.

Is that an issue that you address? Does your clientele—if I may use the term—include parents of incarcerated children?

[English]

Ms. Jessica Reid: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Yes, that is very much a group of individuals whom we also need to care about. In terms of the work we do at KIP Canada, our focus is on the children and the youth and, by extension, their families. Certainly, for families whose children become involved in the justice system, we also need to support the parents.

I think that when it involves the children, there's an extra level of trauma and stress that is put on them when their parents are inside,

but we must also recognize the impact that anyone's involvement in the justice system has on the family as a whole, including parents.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: What services do you think these people mainly need? We immediately think of psychological support, since it's just as traumatic to be the parent of an incarcerated person as to be the child of an incarcerated person.

I imagine people suffer significant economic losses in both cases. From what I hear, they need legal advice in order to know their rights. We know they're entitled to intervene in trials, but do they understand at what stage they're entitled to do that? How does it work?

Do you think these indirect victims of crime get reasonably good guidance? Are they clearly informed of their rights, and are they offered enough support?

[English]

Ms. Jessica Reid: Currently in Canada, children and families affected by the justice system are underserved. There are not the supports needed, and this is where we need to invest resources.

In terms of the specific types of support, I agree that counselling is very important. Also, because of the stigma that is associated with having a parent involved in the justice system, children feel as if they are the only one. Connecting them to other peers and having peer support groups and mentorship are key, so that we can help to foster academic success and employment as they navigate and grow up. It's very important.

Also, I think that they need to be included and have their voices heard at all stages of the justice system, when we are making decisions that impact them.

Lastly, we know how important it is for children to have contact with their parents. If we are talking about rehabilitating the family unit, and if it is the desire of the child to have that contact, we need to make sure we are creating opportunities to facilitate it and to reduce the barriers. Currently, there are many barriers to that.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: How do you think the system could be improved? How can we ensure that these victims are better supported and better informed of their rights? Should the ombudsman provide services, or should the Crown prosecutor do it during the trial? How should that aid be structured?

• (1145)

[English]

Ms. Jessica Reid: I think it needs to be a collaborative approach. We need to work together in our system. Some support needs to happen at the community level, through organizations like ours, because of the stigma. I think the justice system needs to be a part directly, in terms of advocating for their rights, but it needs to be a collaborative approach.

The needs are diverse and they intersect all systems. We need to work together and take more of a holistic approach in supporting the children.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Who currently provides this legal advice and these resources? I think it's the Office of the Federal Ombudsman for Victims of Crime. Is that correct?

[English]

Ms. Jessica Reid: This is not my area of expertise. From my experience with the kids we support, they have not had legal representation in any of their cases in terms of their rights.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Are you occasionally asked to support these people during the judicial process by explaining to them what will happen, for example, and telling them they have a right to make a statement in court and to testify? Does that support exist? Is it you who offers it?

Perhaps it doesn't exist.

[English]

Ms. Jessica Reid: To my understanding, it doesn't exist. We as an organization are always looking to expand our support so that we can improve outcomes and increase and protect the rights of the children and youth we support. That is something we would be open to, for sure.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: My time is up.

Thank you, Ms. Reid.

The Chair: Thank you, Ms. Reid.

[English]

Mr. Garrison, please go ahead for six minutes.

Mr. Randall Garrison (Esquimalt—Saanich—Sooke, NDP): Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

I would like to thank the witnesses for being with us today.

I want to express particular thanks to you, Ms. Reid. As someone who taught criminal justice for 20 years before coming to Parliament, I rarely ever dealt with the issue of children with parents who were incarcerated, except on an individual basis. I think you've done quite useful work in bringing our attention to this question more systematically.

My question is about the characteristics of children. We know that certain groups in our society—marginalized groups, indigenous people, racialized Canadians—are vastly overrepresented in our prison system. I'm assuming, therefore, that the characteristics of children with incarcerated parents reflect that fact. I wonder if you could comment on that.

Ms. Jessica Reid: Thank you for that wonderful question. Yes, that is in fact the case. The majority of the children we support identify as marginalized and racialized members of our communities.

Mr. Randall Garrison: My assumption, then, is that this would also be groups of children who quite often lack the resources that other groups of children might have in our society, and therefore the support services would be even more critical for these children.

Ms. Jessica Reid: Absolutely. That's exactly what happens. They are marginalized and oppressed in all of the systems, and they have a lack of supports in the communities they reside in.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Most of the services we're talking about are provided at the provincial level. I'm wondering whether you think adding children with parents who are incarcerated as victims specifically will help secure the delivery of provincial services

Ms. Jessica Reid: I believe that including them in this bill is the first step to raising awareness. I think the first piece is that children are invisible. They're often forgotten about in this conversation. Including them in this bill is a start. That subsequently will create a platform for advocacy to build supports across the country.

I already am contacted by families across the country. We provide some virtual support, but there is a need to provide this type of support across the country. I truly believe it is one of the most effective ways we can reduce the cycle of trauma and criminality.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thanks very much, Ms. Reid.

I want to turn to Mr. Berkes now. I thank him for his multiple appearances here and the valuable contributions he's made to this committee.

The Federal Ombudsman for Victims of Crime has made a series of recommendations about amendments or changes to the way we deal with victims of crime. One of those is that victims of crime have a right to complain about the failure to observe their rights in the system, but they don't have any centralized system to do that, or any right to redress for those complaints.

Can you tell us your views on that? She has suggested that the office of victims crimes should be the place for all those complaints to go.

● (1150)

Mr. Jody Berkes: Certainly, having a centralized system for redress is the most efficient way. It would also contribute to the highest level of satisfaction.

The unfortunate nature of the criminal justice system, as I know from having toiled in it for over 20 years now, is that a just result usually involves everyone in the process being unhappy with the result. When you ask a criminal lawyer how they know it was a just result, the answer is, because no one was happy with it.

Certainly, having a centralized system for processing these complaints....

I find that generally speaking, sometimes these are structural issues that there is just no way around, and people will be dissatisfied with the result no matter what. However, if you try to provide them with the information about how the system worked in their situation and how it should work ideally, I find that at the end of the day maybe they're not satisfied with the outcome but they certainly understand it.

If I might, I would follow up on something Ms. Reid said before. There is a bill before Parliament to roll back mandatory minimum sentencing. Mandatory minimum sentencing is the single biggest cause of the overrepresentation of marginalized and indigenous communities in jails. The devastating effects of incarcerating these individuals aren't just on those individuals; they're also on the families and children of those individuals. This committee should take up the bill at its earliest opportunity and pass it as quickly as possible.

The Canadian Bar Association has passed a resolution calling on Parliament to roll back mandatory minimum sentences.

Thank you.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you very much, Mr. Berkes, for reminding us of the impacts of mandatory minimum sentences, something that my party has long advocated for removing, and giving discretion back to judges in those cases.

I want to ask you about another recommendation from the ombudsman, and that is her recommendation 13, in which she suggests replacing restitution in the act with the broader concept of reparations. Her argument, which is one I have heard, is that many victims of crime aren't looking for financial compensation, even though they may have suffered losses. They're looking for more symbolic or systemic changes in the form of reparations.

Is the Bar Association supportive of expanding that concept to reparations, rather than the narrower concept of restitution?

The Chair: Answer very briefly, please, Mr. Berkes.

Mr. Jody Berkes: As briefly as possible, Madam Chair, we find that complainants and victims of crime often receive more satisfaction when they are permitted to have alternate forms of sentencing, so not just incarceration, but redress and sentencing circles. We have been working with our justice partners on expanding sentencing options to include various other options.

Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Garrison.

We'll go into our second round and I am cognizant of the time. We have six minutes remaining in the first hour, and I understand that we have a very hard stop at 1:00 p.m. because of committee restrictions. What I would like to do is perhaps divide those remaining six minutes into one question per party, if members are okay with that.

We'll start with Ms. Wong.

Please go ahead.

Hon. Alice Wong (Richmond Centre, CPC): Madame Chair, thank you very much.

We haven't really talked much about seniors. Very often seniors are very vulnerable and it's difficult for them to actually navigate the criminal justice system. Elder abuse, for example, is a major concern of mine.

Through you, Madam Chair, can any one of you shed light on that?

• (1155)

Mr. Jody Berkes: Madam Chair, with your permission, I could take a stab at that very briefly.

There are structural difficulties in investigating offences involving seniors. These are vulnerable groups. They often aren't investigated by the police in the most effective manner with presenting the evidence, so the two-pronged approach would be educating investigators on how to properly investigate these types of offences, and also on the local level, having clinics that could support seniors and provide them with independent legal advice.

If I might add one thing, I was grasping for a term during the last question. It is "restorative justice concepts".

Thank you, Madam Chair.

The Chair: Thank you for that, Mr. Berkes.

We'll now go to Mr. Virani for his question. Please go ahead.

Mr. Arif Virani (Parkdale—High Park, Lib.): Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

I'll just state on the record that I'm quite shaken, as I'm sure we all are, by the news that I've heard from London, Ontario, in the last 36 hours. It's weighing heavily upon all of us, as it should be: a horrific hate crime and an act of terror targeted against a Muslim family who lost their lives.

I'm thinking about victims who deal with hate and victims who deal with targeted acts. I know neither of the witnesses spoke to this directly, but I might ask Mr. Berkes.

Mr. Berkes, you commented a little on your views on Bill C-22, the mandatory minimum penalties bill, and I share all of your views and echo them. There's also another bill before the House, which is Bill C-21 and which dovetails a bit with this theme that I'm raising. It talks about red flags, and how you might address people who might be potentially in a situation where they might commit an act of hatred; by flagging them, you might help to remove potential weapons, including firearms, from them.

Would you care to opine on what impact that kind of legislation would have in terms of protecting Canadians?

Thanks, Mr. Berkes.

Mr. Jody Berkes: Madam Chair, with your permission, I will comment in the very little time I have left.

Certainly having a registry of firearms that allows firearms to be tracked, determining where people have access to firearms, has been helpful. Law enforcement has asked for that repeatedly and has thought of it as a good tool. Any tool that will increase safety by limiting access to firearms by people who pose a danger is something that should be looked at.

The CBA doesn't have an official position on that, so I'm unable to comment any further. Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you very much for that, Mr. Berkes.

We'll go to Monsieur Fortin for one question.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Mr. Berkes, I'd like you to tell us about the definition of "victim" set forth in the charter. It refers to an individual who has suffered harm and so on. It's a broad definition, but one that may not apply uniformly in the courts across Canada and in Quebec. Its application may vary with the judges and provincial administrative authorities

Shouldn't that definition be clarified, or should it be stated in the general provisions that these terms include, although without excluding general terms, such and such a situation?

For example, no references are specifically made here to families of victims or attackers. Perhaps they should be better explained.

What do you think, Mr. Berkes?

[English]

Mr. Jody Berkes: Madam Chair, once again I'll try to keep my comments very brief.

In the nomenclature we use in the criminal defence bar, the term "victim" is a very loaded term, and in terms of how we like to view things or how we like to term things, we prefer the term "complainant" to refer to the person who has made the criminal complaint.

Other parties can be witnesses. Other parties can be affected by both the charge and the operation of the justice system.

I think if you don't use the term "victim" to designate these people, but just call them who they are—families of the defendant, families of the complainant—that way you focus less on labels and more on people as human beings. That way you can address their specific needs, because depending on where they sit in the court-room, their needs are going to be vastly different. For a defendant's family, their immediate needs may be to have the defendant come back and serve a conditional sentence at home, so you don't rip the family apart. With respect to the complainant's family, it may be counselling that is needed.

If we focus less on labels and more on needs, I think we will increase the level of justice for all participants in the system.

Thank you.

(1200)

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Last, but not least, Mr. Garrison, you have one quick question if you're able to.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. Let me make two quick comments.

First, let me express, as all members of the committee have done, our shock and horror at the hate crime in London, and the redoubling of our efforts to combat hate in Canada, whether it's based on Islamophobia or any other form of hatred.

Lastly, from the witnesses we've heard so far, and those I know we're going to hear, these sessions have drawn our attention to the fact that the five-year review of the legislation affecting victims of crime certainly needs to take place.

In the interests of time, I'll let us turn to the next panel.

Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you very much for that, Mr. Garrison.

With that, thank you to the witnesses for this panel, for your very compelling testimony. If there are additional clarifications or information you'd like to provide, please don't hesitate to send that information to Mr. Clerk, who will circulate it amongst members.

Thank you, everyone.

I'll suspend to prepare for our next panel.

- (1200) (Pause) ______
- **The Chair:** I call this meeting back to order, and thank our witnesses for taking the time to be here today.

So members are aware, interpretation is available at the bottom of their screens.

Select the language you'd like to listen to. You can speak in either official language, and please speak slowly and clearly, so that interpretation is easy for all of us, especially our interpreters. When you are not speaking, please make sure you're on mute. When you are speaking, it will be prudent of you to unmute yourself. That would be helpful.

With that, I'll welcome our witnesses.

We have the Honourable Pierre-Hugues Boisvenu, Senator. Welcome to our committee.

[Translation]

Senator Pierre-Hugues Boisvenu (Senator): Thank you, Madam Chair.

[English]

The Chair: We have Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers, who is a full professor in the School of Criminology, International Centre for Comparative Criminology at the Université de Montréal.

Lastly, we have from the Criminal Lawyers' Association, Leo Russomanno, lawyer.

I have been advised that Mr. Russomanno did not conduct his sound test before the meeting started. Mr. Russomanno, please make sure that you're speaking very slowly, clearly and loudly, so that we don't have any delays with interpretation.

As witnesses may know, I have one-minute cards and 30-second cards to help you keep time during your opening remarks.

We'll start with the honourable senator, for five minutes.

[Translation]

Senator Pierre-Hugues Boisvenu: Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

Ladies and gentlemen, thank you for this opportunity to address you today on the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights, which the Conservative government adopted in 2015. I worked for nearly 10 years to get this charter adopted.

In 2005, three years after my daughter Julie was murdered, I had a private meeting with Stephen Harper, who made a personal commitment to make his government the government of victims and to adopt a victims charter. Without that commitment, this charter would not have seen the light of day. He kept his word and I want to thank him for it.

The Canadian Victims Bill of Rights was intended, above all, as a recognition of the victims of criminal acts and their rights within the criminal justice system. This supraconstitutional act, need it be repeated, is based on four fundamental rights that actors in the criminal justice system have a duty to honour: the right to information, the right to participation, the right to protection and the right to compensation.

Unfortunately, victims have not always been treated in accordance with the charter's principles since the charter was introduced six years ago. The charter's objective is theoretically to rebalance the rights of criminals and victims within the justice system by recentring the importance of the role of both those groups. In practice, however, that concept has not been properly applied, as noted in the "Final report on the review of Canada's criminal justice system." which was released in 2020.

First of all, the report shows that victims find it difficult to report crimes committed against them to police for fear of repercussions against them or apprehension that their cases will not be taken seriously. This lack of trust stems from the very lenient way in which justice is administered to the assailants of victims of domestic violence and sexual abuse, in particular. As a result, sections 9, 10 and 13 under the charter's Protection heading are not complied with.

I would remind you that most of the 160 women murdered in Canada in 2019 had previously reported their attackers to police. That cost them their lives. The report also highlights a lack of compassion and respect for victims once they are in the justice system.

Last fall, I introduced a bill in the Senate to amend the Corrections and Conditional Release Act to assist the families of victims who felt they were being excluded by the Parole Board of Canada and not informed of parole hearings that were being held.

Although the Senate and the House promptly adopted motions to hold meetings via videoconference, was it normal for the Parole Board of Canada to take nearly a year to allow the families of victims to attend those hearings? Section 8 under the charter's Protection heading was thus not complied with. The failings outlined in this report are a direct consequence of a lack of action by the feder-

al government to have its own institutions comply with the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights. When an act as complex as this one comes into force, the government has a duty to ensure it is administered and constantly improved.

The document entitled, "Progress Report: The Canadian Victims Bill of Rights," which the Office of the Federal Ombudsman for Victims of Crime also released in 2020, states that training opportunities for criminal justice officials are limited and that there has been no campaign to inform victims or the Canadian public of their rights.

The first point raised in the progress report is that there is no legal remedy for non-compliance with the provisions of the charter. There are no possible court remedies for victims whose rights have been violated. They may still file complaints with the organization concerned, but no mechanism has been established to review those complaints, as the charter provided when it was adopted in 2015.

To remedy this problem, it is imperative that the report's first recommendation be implemented: "Delete sections 27, 28 and 29 of the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights, which deny victims any standing to appeal to courts for review when their rights are not upheld."

The other important point concerns an amendment that I think should urgently be adopted to improve the handling of these complaints. The Office of the Federal Ombudsman for Victims of Crime reports directly to the Minister and Department of Justice. Given the importance of the ombudsman's mandate, the office must be independent of the Department of Justice, and an act should be passed to that effect so that the position reports directly to Parliament. The Office of the Ombudsman should also be the sole competent authority to review the complaints of victims of criminal acts with regard to the way they are treated by a department or federal agency.

If the Correctional Investigator reports to Parliament to ensure the office is independent, why isn't that the case of the Ombudsman for Victims of Crime?

Ladies and gentlemen, it is essential that the act be reviewed every five years. In 2015, we were aware that we had just given victims a vehicle for equal recognition of their rights. Unfortunately, the federal government has forgotten how to maintain that vehicle since it was adopted and, even worse, has put no one in the driver's seat.

• (1210)

It is now up to you to decide the fate of the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights. It will be hard for the justice system to restore the trust that victims have lost in Canadian justice if the charter is not reviewed every five years so that their voices and opinions can be heard.

Thank you for your attention.

I am now ready to answer your questions.

[English]

The Chair: Thank you very much, Senator Boisvenu. Thank you for sharing your story with us.

We'll now go to Dr. Wemmers for five minutes. Please go ahead.

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers (Full Professor, School of Criminology, International Centre for Comparative Criminology, Université de Montréal, As an Individual): It's an honour to be here. Thank you for inviting me.

When we look at the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights, clearly it represents a step forward, but several issues remain that need to be addressed. Canada has a responsibility to ensure that the 1985 UN Declaration of Basic Principles of Justice for Victims of Crime and Abuse of Power, which Canada was one of the countries that took the initiative to develop, is respected across the country. Unfortunately, currently, Canada does not meet these minimum standards and norms for victims of crime.

Key topics that are included in the UN declaration, such as state compensation, victim support and restorative justice, are not included in the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights.

For example, according to articles 12 and 13 of the UN declaration, states should create compensation programs for victims of violence. Currently in Canada, not all provinces and territories have such programs. This inequality needs to be addressed in order to ensure that all Canadians have access to the minimum standards identified by the United Nations. The Canadian Victims Bill of Rights should be modified to include these basic rights for victims. Specifically, the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights should be amended to include access to victim support, restorative justice and state compensation programs.

Second, regarding restitution, in order to execute a restitution order, section 17 of the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights refers victims to civil tribunals. However, civil judgment does not really help victims. We know this. This has been well known for 20 or 30 years in the research. Recognizing the inadequacy of such a provision, other countries have made the state, rather than victims, responsible for enforcing restitution orders, treating them like they treat fines. The state already has mechanisms in place to ensure that fines are paid, and these systems can be used to retrieve restitution owed by offenders. I address this in the research brief, "Restitution in the context of criminal justice", which I attached with my documents yesterday. It's available in both English and French.

Third, regarding language, article 3 of the UN declaration states that all victims should have access to rights and services, regardless of their language, race, gender, age and so on. Canada is officially bilingual, not to mention the many other languages, indigenous languages, found in Canada. The criminal justice system is set up to accommodate the linguistic needs of the accused, of offenders; however, it does not address the linguistic needs of victims.

An example that is not uncommon, unfortunately, in Montreal courts is when one party—the offender, for example—speaks one language, such as English, and the victim speaks another, such as French. The accused has access to translation services, and rightly

so, but the victim does not, and a victim who wishes to attend the trial and follow the case cannot even ask a bilingual friend to accompany them and to help translate. As they are members of the public, they sit in the public tribunal and no one is allowed to speak during the trial.

This problem is not limited to the courtroom either. Services such as compensation programs often have unilingual websites, forms, and so on. Specifically, the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights should be amended to include equal access to rights and services regardless of language, race, gender, age and so on.

Fourth, the rights in the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights are nonenforceable rights. I was quite happy to see the senator raise this issue, as well. This means that when victims' rights are not respected, they have no recourse. What good are rights if they are not enforceable? Victims are powerless against an omnipotent state that has the power to force them to testify as well as the power to shut them out. We need to recognize that crime is a violation of victims' human rights, as well as an offence against society.

Treating victims with dignity and respect means recognizing them as persons before the law, with rights and with recourse. The Canadian Victims Bill of Rights must be amended to include an enforcement mechanism; otherwise, to quote Ontario judge Gerald Day, one can only conclude "that the Legislature did not intend for the Victims Bill of Rights to provide rights to the victims". I quote this from the decision in Vanscoy and Even in 1999, when two victims brought this case to the government when their rights, as stated in the Ontario Victims Bill of Rights, were not respected.

I have attached a copy of chapter 7 of my book, *Victimology: A Canadian Perspective*, in which I discuss victims' rights in Canada and abroad.

Specifically, articles 27, 28 and 29 of the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights should be deleted. They should be replaced with an enforcement mechanism.

● (1215)

Modify the language of the Victims Bill of Rights, including article 20, to acknowledge the victims' human rights and recognize that crime constitutes a violation of their human rights.

The Chair: Thank you very much, Dr. Wemmers.

We'll now go to Mr. Leo Russomanno for five minutes. Go ahead, sir.

Mr. Leo Russomanno (Lawyer, Criminal Lawyers' Association): Good afternoon, everyone.

On behalf of the Criminal Lawyers' Association, thank you for having us back to appear on this important bill. As I recall, approximately five or six years ago I was present before the Senate committee to speak about this bill. I think it's an important exercise for the committee to review bills after they've been enacted, to evaluate their performance.

I don't intend to use up my full five minutes. In my experience, more of the useful dialogue happens when we're exchanging questions and answers with committee members.

I will say that the Criminal Lawyers' Association includes members who primarily practice criminal law. That also includes providing independent legal advice to complainants and alleged victims. In my own practice, I've taken on many files involving independent legal advice to witnesses, alleged victims and complainants.

I think there's an important perspective here, but the perspective of the Criminal Lawyers' Association is really in relation to questions that the members might have about how some of these changes might play out on the ground in trial courts.

As a general observation, I should say that the Criminal Lawyers' Association is concerned about where aspirations don't match reality on the ground and investment in the criminal justice system. We could aspire to create a better system, but without providing the means for that on the ground through investment in the system and investment in access-to-justice models, those become simply hollow words on paper.

Access to justice is a buzzword. Everyone loves talking about access to justice. Oftentimes, in my experience, when the rubber hits the road when it comes to actually investing in the criminal justice system, it becomes merely a tag line. Without any follow-up and investment, access to justice will remain an elusive goal. It's important to address some of these issues and the understanding that victims, witnesses and complainants have of the criminal justice system.

I'll leave it at that for now. I welcome any comments or questions from the members of the committee. Thank you.

(1220)

The Chair: Thank you very much for that, Mr. Russomanno.

We'll now go into our first round of questions for six minutes each. We'll start with Madam Findlay.

Please go ahead.

Hon. Kerry-Lynne Findlay: Thank you very much to the witnesses here today. There's been some powerful testimony with specific ideas, which is very helpful. I really appreciate it.

I'll speak to Senator Boisvenu for a moment.

Hi, Senator. I thank you for your work on Bill S-231.

[Translation]

Senator Pierre-Hugues Boisvenu: Good afternoon.

Hon. Kerry-Lynne Findlay: Good afternoon and welcome.

[English]

Intimate partner violence is something this committee has recently studied. We repeatedly heard that the existing protections for victims of domestic violence aren't always sufficient. We had testimony from Chief Duraiappah of the Peel Regional Police, survivor Kamal Dhillon and others.

Could you expand on what more needs to be done to protect victims of domestic violence? Specifically, how might Bill S-231 better support these victims?

[Translation]

Senator Pierre-Hugues Boisvenu: First of all, I want to inform the committee that Bill S-231 was drafted together with some 100 women who had all been victims of domestic violence; many had also been victims of attempted murder. We gave them a pen and simply asked them what amendments they wanted made to the Criminal Code.

Three important recommendations emerged.

The first was that assailants should be monitored more closely while on trial by means of an electronic bracelet, which is already being used for some purposes in Canada and many other countries.

The second was that an obligation for assailants to undergo therapy should be introduced into the Criminal Code. The idea here is thus to address the causes of the violence. The consequence is that women are murdered, but the cause is often that some men manage their emotions poorly. By requiring assailants to undergo therapy, we will be directly addressing the causes.

The third recommendation was that provisions should be added to the Criminal Code concerning orders not to disturb the peace as well as a new chapter specifically respecting domestic violence.

The purpose of this first step we are taking is to provide better protection for women and, especially, to reduce the number of murders in Canada. Every year, 12 to 15 women are murdered in Quebec, a figure equivalent to the number of victims of the École polytechnique massacre.

This is a very important bill. My colleague Jacques Gourde has introduced it in the House of Commons. I think the House should promptly study the bill because lives depend on it.

[English]

Hon. Kerry-Lynne Findlay: The Office of the Federal Ombudsman's 2020 progress report notes:

Based on our analysis of the data available to us, it appears that the objectives set out in the [Victims Bill of Rights] have not been met.

It goes on to say:

The voices of victims and survivors are clear, and our own practical experience with the Act over the past five years has shown us that, despite the primacy it was given as quasi-constitutional when it was created, its implementation has been sporadic and inconsistent.

Do you agree with this statement, Senator?

[Translation]

Senator Pierre-Hugues Boisvenu: I fully agree.

Honourable members, I'd like to draw a comparison with the Canadian Charter of Rights and Freedoms adopted in 1982, which has changed a lot since its passage as a result of court decisions. The Canadian Victims Bill of Rights, however, has not undergone any changes in six years. It is a theoretical vehicle, but theory must be put into practice. Because complaints are not managed by a single entity, like the ombudsman's office, it's impossible to get a true picture of how weak this bill is and what victims think about it.

Ms. Illingworth, the Federal Ombudsman for Victims of Crime, is quite right to say that her office should be responsible for administering complaints. I would add that she needs to be completely independent, because the nature of her position would risk putting her in a conflict of interest with the minister if she had to investigate complaints concerning her department.

The ombudsman should therefore report directly to the House of Commons, as the correctional investigator does. It's up to all MPs to evaluate the quality of this bill and ensure that federal agencies comply with it. The ombudsman's independence is very important.

• (1225)

[English]

Hon. Kerry-Lynne Findlay: Thank you.

You mentioned both the training of criminal justice officials, which has been limited, and the lack of public educational efforts.

Do you wish to expand on that a little?

[Translation]

Senator Pierre-Hugues Boisvenu: Every day of every week, victims of crime who are dealing with the justice system contact my office for support. When I tell these victims about what is in the bill, I'm always dumbfounded to find that the Crown attorneys, who represent the state, have no idea of what in there. That's often the case for judges too.

There has never been a Canada-wide information campaign to inform Crown attorneys about the contents of the bill, or to give training to judges on its contents, or to provide the people of Canada with information. Who knows whether they might not be a victim of crime tomorrow morning. We have no idea of what rights we would have under the system.

It is essential for the federal government to provide information about this, just as it does in other areas, like health, industry and the environment. People need to be told about the contents of this bill; otherwise we'll still be no farther ahead in five years.

[English]

Hon. Kerry-Lynne Findlay: Thank you.

I'm out of time. I have many more questions for the professor and others, but I'll leave it to my colleagues.

Thanks.

The Chair: Thank you very much, Madam Findlay.

We'll go to Mr. Kelloway now, for six minutes.

Please, go ahead.

Mr. Mike Kelloway (Cape Breton—Canso, Lib.): Thank you, Chair.

Hello, colleagues.

I'd like to say a special thank you to the witnesses for some important testimony today.

Before I begin, I just want to say that my heart and the hearts of all the people in my riding of Cape Breton—Canso go out to the victims of the shooting in London, Ontario, and their families. It is an immense tragedy.

Dr. Wemmers, the night of April 18 into the morning of April 19, my province, Nova Scotia, fell victim to a horrific tragedy that is known as the worst mass shooting in Canada's history. The gunman entered 16 small rural communities across my province, killing 22 people and injuring three others, including members of the RCMP. It's an exceptionally sad, sad chapter in Nova Scotian and Canadian history. Just 10 days after this tragedy, our government announced an immediate ban on some 1,500 makes and models of military-grade, assault-style weapons.

I think we all know that victims who survive such violence are often left with emotional and physical trauma.

Doctor, what does this ban mean for these sorts of victims of gun violence, or victims of other forms of crime, like domestic violence? You spoke to this at some detail in your opening statement, but this is a chance for you to unpack some of those points that you made. Do you think our government could be doing more to support victims of gun violence or their families, moving forward?

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: Yes, I think we can do more. In particular, on the question of compensation for victims of violence, what is offered by Nova Scotia, for example, in terms of state compensation for victims of crime, is very limited. It's psychological care, which is very important, but that's it. That's all that's offered.

There are, as a result, great differences across Canada. Some provinces offer absolutely nothing. In Newfoundland there is nothing. In the territories there is nothing. That is unacceptable.

So yes, a lot has to be done and a lot more can be done to make sure that Canada meets the minimum standards set out in the UN declaration in order to meet the needs of victims. I think about what happened recently in London, Ontario, which was horrible. My first thoughts were about what is available now in Ontario in terms of aid and assistance for the child who survived. Last year the Ontario government stripped its state compensation program. What was available before, after 20 years of trying to make it better, was replaced by something that, in comparison with Quebec, for example, is very minimal in terms of what services are offered.

This is a real concern. We should at least have minimum standards across the country, so that basic essential services are available to all Canadians who fall victim to violence.

Does that answer your question?

• (1230)

Mr. Mike Kelloway: It does. I really appreciate that feedback.

Dr. Wemmers, Bill C-51, an act to amend the Criminal Code and the Department of Justice Act and to make consequential amendments to another act, recently amended the Criminal Code to provide complainants in sexual assault cases with the right to participate and be represented in proceedings to determine the admissibility of evidence about their sexual history. Our government considers this an important change to support victims of sexual assault.

Again, along the same lines as the last one, are there further ways, through the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights or otherwise, in which our government could support victims of sexual assault?

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: Yes. I would go further and say "all" victims, but start with victims of sexual assault. That modification is a very important step in terms of a first step toward recognizing victims as persons before the law with a right to privacy and with a right to safety. Victims' rights are human rights. This is important.

At the Université de Montréal, we are starting, as of September, a legal aid clinic for victims of crime. This is important in terms of informing victims of what the law is, informing victims of what their rights are, and recognizing that victims have a legitimate interest in the criminal justice process. They are more than just witnesses to a crime against the state.

The legislation you just mentioned goes one step, a first step. A second step would be enforceable rights for victims, taking the Victims Bill of Rights and adding some sort of recourse for victims.

Mr. Mike Kelloway: Dr. Wemmers, I wrote down what you said, that "victims' rights are human rights". I think that is profoundly impactful. It just completely resonates with me.

Is there anything else with respect to adding support beyond the compensation you referenced, and of course that victims' rights are human rights? Are there other tweaks we could look at to strengthen this? You say we're going down the right path, which is amazing and important, but what else could we be doing beyond some of the things you mentioned?

Perhaps you could take the next 30 seconds to provide us with some insight on that.

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: Enforceable rights would be the most important thing, in all honesty. If we start with that, and we start with some sort of recourse for victims so that they....

Also, identify who is responsible for what. Now it just says in the charter, "authorities" or something. We have one Criminal Code in Canada. We should be able to identify who does what—when it's the police who are responsible for something and when it's the prosecutor. As long as it remains ambiguous, no one will own up. It will lead to a lot of confusion and ambiguity for victims as well.

It's important to make them enforceable rights, but also to have clarity in the bill in terms of who is responsible for respecting which rights of victims.

Mr. Mike Kelloway: Thank you, Dr. Wemmers.

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Kelloway.

Senator Boisvenu, I see that your hand is raised. Are you having difficulties?

[Translation]

Senator Pierre-Hugues Boisvenu: I would just like to add a comment about the concept of provincial reciprocity...

[English]

The Chair: I'm sorry, Senator. The member is out of time. Perhaps you could make your comment in the next round of questions.

We're going to start with Monsieur Fortin.

[Translation]

Senator Pierre-Hugues Boisvenu: Okay.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

[English]

Monsieur Fortin, please go ahead, sir, for six minutes.

• (1235)

 $[\mathit{Translation}]$

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Senator Boisvenu, I'd be glad to give you some time later to tell us about your thoughts on this matter.

First though, I have a question for Dr. Wemmers.

Dr. Wemmers, I liked the four subjects that you presented, particularly the fourth. It's about strengthening the mechanisms and their implementation.

In your view, are the services currently available from the Federal Ombudsman for Victims of Crime adequate and appropriate for dealing with the various situations? Should changes be made? Should certain responsibilities be transferred to another victim assistance service?

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: Thank you for the question.

I believe that the ombudsman is doing very good work, and the fact that this position was created is wonderful. However, as Senator Boisvenu said, and as was mentioned in the ombudsman's report, it's important to centralize complaints. Complaints can currently be made to several different authorities, and it is therefore difficult to get an overview and identify gaps.

If all the complaints were sent to the ombudsman's office, it would help us identify the problems, priorities and areas to work on. It would therefore be important to do that.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: It would be a good idea to send all the complaints to the ombudsman's office. However, based on your experience, should funding for this office be increased so that the ombudsman can hire more staff? I have the impression that the ombudsman is somewhat overwhelmed with the work to be done from coast to coast, as we often hear in the House.

What do you think?

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: The ombudsman's office definitely should be provided with more resources. If we assign more tasks to the office, then more funding it would be required to get them done.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Right.

I'll move on to another topic, Dr. Wemmers.

Like Senator Boisvenu, you said that sections 27, 28 and 29 should be deleted from the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights to enable victims to have recourse when their rights are violated.

What recourse do you think victims should seek in a specific situation where a right has been violated? Would victims have the right to appeal a decision against the accused? Do we want victims to be able to ask for restitution from the accused or from the government in certain instances?

What specific forms of recourse do you feel are worth pursuing, but to which victims do not currently have access because of sections 27, 28 and 29?

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: Thank you for your question.

There are many examples of recourse in other countries. In the United States, for instance, each state has its own bill of rights, some of which are enforceable. This is interesting, because, like Canada, the United States uses the common law system, but their system includes enforceable rights.

For example, in the state of Oregon, there is a form of recourse called *mandamus*, which is also in the Criminal Code of Canada...

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: It's also in the Quebec Civil Code.

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: That's right.

I'm not a legal expert, but rather a criminologist. I think that the experts might have more to say on this topic, but it's interesting to see what our neighbours do. In the state of Victoria in Australia, they are working on the possibility of creating enforceable rights.

There are several models in the common law system that I think we could learn from.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Then according to your suggestions, if a victim had recourse to *mandamus*, a legal advisor at the office of the federal ombudsman for victims of crime would seek this recourse on their behalf. Is that it?

You give an example of a victim who did not have access to interpretation services, which strikes me as very apt. When that happens, the victim in the room is treated as a spectator, doesn't have a right to interpretation services, is not represented by a lawyer, and cannot intervene in the process. That's not what we want and it's not reasonable.

In a case like that, how can people have their rights recognized under the bill? For example, should the ombudsman send a lawyer to every courthouse to handle the various requests when they arise? Do you have a scenario in mind on how to go about this or is that something that still needs to be determined?

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: At the first discussion about the bill, I submitted a brief on this topic. In the brief, which I would gladly send you, I mentioned some ways of handling that.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Thank you, Dr. Wemmers.

As I have less than a minute of speaking time left, I will turn things over to Mr. Boisvenu, who wanted to say something earlier.

The floor is yours, Senator.

Senator Pierre-Hugues Boisvenu: The key weakness in victim assistance, particularly with respect to restitution, is that it's a provincial jurisdiction. Four provinces have good services, four have minimal services, and four provinces and territories do not offer any victim services. Canadians are therefore not equal before the law.

Furthermore, if a crime is committed in Ontario but the victim is from Quebec, there will be no compensation from the victim's province of residence. The Minister of Justice should show leadership and set minimum standards, as is the case for health and various programs, to make sure that all Canadians are treated equally, no matter where the crime was committed. It's ridiculous that a Quebecker who is assaulted in Vancouver, for instance, would not receive assistance from either British Columbia or Quebec. However, Quebec tends to do so under its new act.

Leadership definitely needs to be developed within the federal government, at meetings of the ministers of justice, to discuss reciprocity between the provinces and basic standards in terms of victim assistance. I think that's the very least the country should do.

• (1240)

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Thank you, Mr. Boisvenu.

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Senator Pierre-Hugues Boisvenu: Thank you.

[English]

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Fortin.

Now we'll go to Mr. Garrison for six minutes.

Go ahead, sir.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

Of course, I remain frustrated by these brief series of hearings that we're doing on the Canadian Victims Bill of Rights in place of the review that we need to see, the five-year legislative review. I'll try to ask some quick questions here out of the myriad of questions I have for these witnesses.

I want to start with a question for Mr. Russomanno.

In the ombudsman's victims of crime recommendation 1, we've talked a lot about some of the provisions, but we haven't had anyone talking about her recommendation to establish an "administrative right to review decisions not to prosecute". I wonder if Mr. Russomanno has any comments on that recommendation.

Mr. Leo Russomanno: I guess it's somewhat concerning, given the notion of prosecutorial independence and the difficult decision that Crown prosecutors have to make.

Being on the outside, of course—I've never been an assisting Crown attorney or a Crown attorney—my understanding is that in withdrawing serious charges, for example, charges involving firearms or sexual assault allegations, charges of that nature, it's not a simple matter of a Crown attorney making a unilateral decision to withdraw a charge.

My experience is really from eastern Ontario, but I believe it's the Crown policy manual that dictates that a Crown prosecutor who has carriage of a file would have to consult with senior Crown attorneys, if not the Crown attorney of that particular jurisdiction or a deputy Crown attorney, and have a very serious discussion prior to withdrawing the charge. It's not an off-the-cuff decision, and it's not a decision that is taken unilaterally, but is one in the circumstances where.... Again, based on my own experiences in eastern Ontario, these are not decisions that are taken lightly.

I guess I question what that looks like on the ground. A review of a decision would be.... In what forum would that take place? I'm concerned about tying up further judicial resources where we have a system that is vastly under-resourced as it is and faces systemic delays. I'm concerned about how that might have an impact on prosecutorial independence going forward.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you very much for that answer.

I have a question for Dr. Wemmers.

As a former criminologist myself, I used to tell my students that no one would design a criminal justice system like the one we have, with this division of powers federally and provincially, because it was built on 19th-century historic circumstances, so I think Dr. Wemmers has made a useful suggestion in the idea of establishing minimum standards for services available to victims. I wonder if she could tell us a bit more about how she thinks that would work.

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: As was mentioned also by the senator, we do it for other things like medical services, where there are at least minimum requirements across the country, and then it's for the rest of the provinces to fill it in the way they see fit.

I think the point of departure would be the UN Declaration of Basic Principles of Justice for Victims of Crime and Abuse of Power.

If you wish, as well, there are even better examples. For example, the Council of Europe, which is much more specific and detailed, runs along the same lines and essentially says the same thing, but with more detail and more accuracy. In that sense, it is interesting to point out that the Council of Europe is currently working on a new recommendation for victims of crime as well, so it's something we're seeing internationally. It would be an opportunity for Canada to catch up, because, while I think Canada used to be a leader when it came to victims rights in the 1980s, we seem to have lost that lead in the last 20 years, unfortunately, and I would be very happy to see us do better. We can do better.

• (1245)

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you, Dr. Wemmers.

I want to ask about what I guess I will call the interplay between restitution and compensation, and the idea that, depending on who the offender is, some victims might end up with better restitution than others due to the lack of compensation systems.

Do you have any comments on that gap in our system?

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: This is one of the reasons restorative justice should be included in it. I was very disappointed that the Victims Bill of Rights only talks about restitution and doesn't talk about reparation in more general terms, because I think it's important to recognize the other more symbolic forms of reparation that can be very satisfying for victims, and perhaps sometimes even more important, given that offenders are often without means to make restitution to the victim.

I think it would be wise to recognize that there are many potential sources of reparation, and capitalize on them. That, I think, would be in the victim's interest as well as that of the offender.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you for that.

I want to ask you about an important issue that I think you raised, which is the availability of services in both official languages to victims.

I'm going to ask you what I think is an obvious question and one I know the answer to. Are there any avenues of recourse in the current system for getting services such as translations or interpretation of matters for victims? Is there any recourse at this point when victims and offenders are from different language groups?

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: There is not, as a member of the public. The victim is a witness to a crime against the state. If they are there during the trial and haven't been invited as a witness, then they are a member of the public and have no other statute whatsoever.

I think that is a mistake. We have to recognize the legitimate interest in what is happening.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Without that, certainly that would leave victims, even if their rights are enforceable, without any ability to exercise their rights within the system. Is that the central problem here?

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: That is why I think we have to include the issue of language, etc., in the bill of rights. Again, it's in the UN declaration.

Again, look at the European Union. They are a wonderful example of how that can be dealt with in a multilingual context. There are great examples of what we can do.

Mr. Randall Garrison: My last question will also be for you, Dr. Wemmers.

The Chair: Mr. Garrison, you're already well over time.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you.

The Chair: Thank you for your patience.

Members, I am looking at the clock. We have about 10 or so minutes left of the meeting. I wanted to clarify something before I divide the remainder of the time for members.

With respect to Mr. Niemi, I know we talked about appending his speaking notes to today's evidence, but I ask members whether we want to continue with what we have agreed to there, or should we be reinviting him for this Thursday? We have to keep in mind that both of the panels for Thursday are filled, with three witnesses per panel, so it may be a bit challenging, but we would do our best to make it work.

If members can give me some clarification around that, it would be helpful.

Mr. Garrison.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you, Madam Chair.

I know I may not have been the only one who suggested Mr. Niemi as a witness, but I think it's very important, given that these were technical problems that kept him from appearing, that we not simply append his testimony. I agreed to that when I thought he wasn't available, but I think we should invite him on Thursday, and we will deal with the challenges we have.

The Chair: Thank you.

Mr. Moore.

Hon. Rob Moore (Fundy Royal, CPC): I agree with that.

The Chair: Thank you for that.

Mr. Virani.

Mr. Arif Virani: I agree. As I have indicated, I know Mr. Niemi is a very thoughtful individual who does tremendous work on race relations, and I think his evidence would be useful to have in person

The Chair: Perfect. Thank you for that, Mr. Virani.

Based on the discussions here today, we will go ahead and send-

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: You don't mind if I agree or not, Madam Chair?

The Chair: I'm so sorry. I didn't see your hand raised, Monsieur Fortin. I usually come to you.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: I agree.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Mr. Clerk will reach out to Mr. Niemi and offer either of the two hours, either the first or the second. We will have four witnesses for one of the panels, then, and we will go from there.

With the remainder of the time, and I realize we have a very hard stop at one o'clock, what I will do, as I did in the last hour, is to offer one question per party, starting with Mr. Cooper, who is appearing in person today.

Go ahead, Mr. Cooper.

(1250)

Mr. Michael Cooper (St. Albert—Edmonton, CPC): Thank you, Madam Chair. I'll direct my question to Senator Boisvenu, who is to be commended for his tireless advocacy for and support of victims.

I want to provide you, Senator, with an opportunity to elaborate on a point you made respecting the need to make the victims ombudsman independent and report directly to Parliament. You briefly touched upon it. Could you elaborate on that?

Second, do you see any need for or benefit to making the ombudsman permanent, as opposed to being housed in the Department of Justice? I know this is an issue that was brought forward by our former colleague, Sylvie Boucher, by way of a private member's bill in the last Parliament.

[Translation]

Senator Pierre-Hugues Boisvenu: I'd like to thank the member for raising a very important point.

Like many other MPs, I too would like to offer my condolences to the people of London for the recent events.

Because the ombudsman deals with complaints from all federal agencies and the position is accountable to a single department, it's only a matter of time before there will be a conflict of interest.

In 2017 or 2018, a bill was introduced by MP Sylvie Boucher, I believe, to have the position report to the House of Commons, and made permanent.

The ombudsman position is at the moment a program that is accountable to the Department of Justice and that can be eliminated at any time. The position was not created by an act of Parliament. It's important to make the position permanent and part of the structure because victims are just as important as criminals, who have the benefit of an investigator who is part of the permanent structure, under an act, and reporting to Parliament. Yet again, it would appear that victims are being treated as second-rate people, while criminals are assigned more importance.

I don't want to take away any rights from the correctional investigator position, but would like to see the ombudsman position placed on an equal footing with the correctional investigator by establishing the position under an act and ensuring that the ombudsman is accountable to Parliament. In this way, all parties, and not just the minister, would be able to question the ombudsman about any failings in the system with respect to the treatment of crime victims.

It's a very important matter, and I trust that the committee will look into it with a view to a future proposal.

[English]

The Chair: Thank you very much, Senator.

We'll now go to you, Mr. Sarai, for your one question.

Mr. Randeep Sarai (Surrey Centre, Lib.): Thank you, Madam Chair

Thank you to all the witnesses for all the work they're doing in this regard. This is a very important issue. Sometimes the victims in crimes are much forgotten in terms of how they're perceived.

This question goes on from one of the panellists who was talking before about the children of the accused being victims. What I want to ask about is maybe for Dr. Wemmers and Mr. Russomanno with regard to intimate person violence, whereby that victim ends up being the child of the victim as well as of the accused. How do you think this bill of rights could be amended, changed or bettered by services, so that we could help them? They might be a witness to the crime. They might be the child of the accused and also the child of the victim.

Can you can quickly elaborate on that?

Dr. Wemmers, you're first.

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: The research is increasingly clear that children are not just witnesses to domestic violence but also victims of domestic violence, and it's important to recognize that.

They're not indirect victims. They are direct victims in being exposed to the violence, and we know very well the impact it can have on them in terms of trauma.

I think that's the first thing: that we stop looking at them as being indirect victims but recognize them as being direct victims, suffering trauma as a result of their exposure to violence in the household

Mr. Randeep Sarai: Thank you.

Go ahead, Mr. Russomanno.

Mr. Leo Russomanno: It's a good question.

I believe, as it stands now, that the Victims Bill of Rights recognizes that family members of victims of crime, including in the example you've provided, would be considered victims for the purposes of this legislation. With the added overlap that they're also a family member of the accused, I don't think any more would be required to have them fit under this bill.

To follow up on the comments made by panellists in the previous session, it's important to recognize that there are family members of incarcerated individuals and accused persons who also suffer greatly from the commission of crimes, and that they are, directly or indirectly, affected in significant ways. Incarceration is obviously a massive disruption that often affects not only the accused person who is being imprisoned, but other family members as well, who lose a loved one for a significant period of time, or a source of income on which they're dependent, or emotional support. There's a variety of ways in which family members of the accused person suffer greatly.

● (1255)

The Chair: Thank you very much.

We'll now go to Monsieur Fortin. We have four minutes left on the clock, and we have to share that with Mr. Garrison.

[Translation]

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Thank you, Madam Chair.

Dr. Wemmers, earlier on, Senator Boisvenu and you spoke to us about the problem of reciprocity among the provinces. Services are not the same in every province, and a way needs to be found to make things consistent across Canada. I understand that. Since we are talking about offences against Canadian laws, it seems to me that it should be a relatively straightforward thing to organize.

My question is more about the families of victims of crimes committed abroad, like the mother of a child or the son of a parent killed abroad, or the son or wife of someone who committed a crime abroad. The current provisions under the bill do not provide any support for such people.

Do you feel that the definitions in the bill should be amended to include crimes committed abroad and that Canadian and Quebec victims of crimes committed abroad should be offered the same protection as if the crimes had been committed in Canada?

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: Thank you for your question.

That's an interesting point. In the European Union, the state where the crime was committed must compensate the victim, even if the victim is from another country.

In Quebec, the approach was changed after the adoption of a new bill to replace the compensation program, and victims can now be compensated elsewhere. If such compensation is not available, because the country or the province does not have access to a compensation program, then victims can appeal to the Quebec system. It's an interesting option.

Mr. Rhéal Fortin: Thank you.

[English]

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Last, but not least, we'll go to Mr. Garrison for the remaining two minutes.

Go ahead, sir.

Mr. Randall Garrison: Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

I have a question for Dr. Wemmers, who emphasized, rightly, restorative justice programs. Many of those restorative justice programs are run by community-based groups that can quite often get grant-based funding for projects, but they quite often lack support for their core functions: to actually keep the lights on and the doors open.

The ombudsman for victims of crime suggested that a Department of Justice victims fund be expanded to be able to provide core support for those community-based organizations. Again, I'm asking you an obvious question, but do you think this would play an important role in equalizing services across the country?

Dr. Jo-Anne Wemmers: Funding is very important. Where it comes from is a second question, but I find it very hard to understand how, in the criminal justice system, we can offer alternative sanctions, for example, and they're not covered by the criminal jus-

tice system or by the same budget, the justice budget; it has to be community-based budgets that are covering it. I mean, you're providing a service to the criminal justice system, so to me that would be the obvious place to treat it in the same way, to ensure that the justice system pays for any alternative sanctions that are experienced in that context.

The Chair: Thank you.

That concludes our time, unfortunately.

Thank you, witnesses, for your compelling testimony today. If there's any additional information you would like to add, please don't hesitate to send it over to Mr. Clerk, who would be happy to circulate it among the members.

With that, our meeting is now adjourned. Thank you.

Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons

SPEAKER'S PERMISSION

The proceedings of the House of Commons and its committees are hereby made available to provide greater public access. The parliamentary privilege of the House of Commons to control the publication and broadcast of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its committees is nonetheless reserved. All copyrights therein are also reserved.

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its committees, in whole or in part and in any medium, is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accurate and is not presented as official. This permission does not extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this permission or without authorization may be treated as copyright infringement in accordance with the Copyright Act. Authorization may be obtained on written application to the Office of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not constitute publication under the authority of the House of Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceedings of the House of Commons does not extend to these permitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs to a committee of the House of Commons, authorization for reproduction may be required from the authors in accordance with the Copyright Act.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of Commons and its committees. For greater certainty, this permission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a reproduction or use is not in accordance with this permission.

Publié en conformité de l'autorité du Président de la Chambre des communes

PERMISSION DU PRÉSIDENT

Les délibérations de la Chambre des communes et de ses comités sont mises à la disposition du public pour mieux le renseigner. La Chambre conserve néanmoins son privilège parlementaire de contrôler la publication et la diffusion des délibérations et elle possède tous les droits d'auteur sur celles-ci.

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre et de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n'importe quel support, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu'elle ne soit pas présentée comme version officielle. Il n'est toutefois pas permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d'utiliser les délibérations à des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un profit financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise ou non formellement autorisée peut être considérée comme une violation du droit d'auteur aux termes de la Loi sur le droit d'auteur. Une autorisation formelle peut être obtenue sur présentation d'une demande écrite au Bureau du Président de la Chambre des communes.

La reproduction conforme à la présente permission ne constitue pas une publication sous l'autorité de la Chambre. Le privilège absolu qui s'applique aux délibérations de la Chambre ne s'étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lorsqu'une reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés à un comité de la Chambre, il peut être nécessaire d'obtenir de leurs auteurs l'autorisation de les reproduire, conformément à la Loi sur le droit d'auteur.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux privilèges, pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses comités. Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas l'interdiction de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibérations de la Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La Chambre conserve le droit et le privilège de déclarer l'utilisateur coupable d'outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduction ou l'utilisation n'est pas conforme à la présente permission.